

# The Struggle for Self-determination in Scotland and Bougainville

Commodore Sarah Sharkey, CSC

SEPTEMBER 2016

VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE
Australian Defence College
Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies



# The Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies (CDSS)

CDSS is the senior educational institution of the Australian Defence College. It delivers a one-year Defence and Strategic Studies Course, a professional development program that places emphasis on practical rather than theoretical research, on teamwork and support for the personal and professional goals of students. Students and staff share a commitment to achieving professional excellence. Students graduate with a range of postgraduate qualifications in strategic studies, policy and politics, and business administration.

In addition, CDSS is home to the Centre for Defence Leadership and Ethics (CDLE) and the Centre for Defence Research (CDR). CDR manages the publications on behalf of CDSS staff and students.

# **Indo-Pacific Strategic Papers**

This range of papers reflects coursework and research submitted by Australian and international students and staff of the Defence and Strategic Studies Course. The papers have been chosen for publication based on their scholarly attributes and strategic relevance. The topics of the papers relate to Australia's area of primary and enduring strategic interest—the Indo-Pacific region—and present analyses and assessments that concern Australia's policy interests.

For further information about CDSS publications, please visit <a href="http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html">http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html</a>>

# Copyright

#### © Commonwealth of Australia 2016

This work is copyright. It may be downloaded, displayed, printed and reproduced in unaltered form, including the retention of this notice, for personal, non-commercial use or use for professional purposes. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. To replicate all or part of this document for any purpose other than those stipulated above, contact the Editor at <<u>CDSS.Mailbox@defence.gov.au</u>>

## Disclaimer

This work is the sole opinion of the author, and does not necessarily represent the views of CDSS, the Department of Defence or the Australian Government more broadly. The Commonwealth of Australia will not be legally responsible in contract, tort or otherwise, for any statement made in this publication.

## The author

Commodore Sarah Sharkey was appointed as an Undergraduate Medical Officer in the RAN in 1992. She completed her internship at the Gold Coast Hospital in 1994 and then spent two years as a Resident Medical Officer in the UK before commencing full-time service in the RAN in 1997. Her early appointments included postings to HMAS *Penguin*, HMAS *Stirling*, and HMAS *Melbourne* when deployed to the Solomon Islands.

From 2008, Commodore Sharkey served for four years as Fleet Medical Officer in Fleet Headquarters. In late 2011, she was posted as the Director Clinical Governance and Projects in Joint Health Command. Commodore Sharkey attended the Defence and Strategic Studies Course at the Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies at the Australian Defence College in 2015. She is currently the Director General Navy Health Services and Director General Garrison Health Operations in Joint Health Command.

Commodore Sharkey holds a Bachelor of Medicine and Bachelor of Surgery from the University of Queensland, a Master of Business Administration from the University of New England, and a Master of Politics and Policy from Deakin University.

## **Abstract**

This paper analyses and compares elements of the political, economic and socio-cultural environments of Scotland and Bougainville as they relate to their respective self-determination movements. While the geographic and socio-economic environments of the two are literally a world apart, the paper argues that the drivers of nationalism and ideological goals are similar.

The paper accordingly contends that Scotland's successful referendum in 2014 provides a useful case study to identify aspirational structures, strategies and processes that could apply to the forthcoming referendum on Bougainville, planned to be conducted before 2020. Drawing on the lessons from Scotland, the paper highlights the potential opportunities for a legitimate, democratic and violence-free referendum on Bougainville within the next three years.

# The Struggle for Self-determination in Scotland and Bougainville

## Introduction

The Bougainville self-determination referendum, due to be held before 2020, is increasingly the focus of observers, academics and the government machinery in both Papua New Guinea (PNG) and Bougainville, as well as countries in the region, notably Australia and New Zealand. There are significant issues that remain to be negotiated before the referendum is held. Accordingly, and given the history of violent conflict on Bougainville, and ongoing tensions on Bougainville and between Bougainville and Port Moresby, it is useful to consider what might be learned from other recent referendums.

In September 2014, for example, a peaceful referendum was successfully conducted on the question of whether Scotland should become independent from the UK. The issue had been the source of both violent and non-violent conflict for centuries—and it is probably no coincidence that the referendum was scheduled soon after the  $700^{\rm th}$  anniversary of the legendary battle of Bannockburn in which the Scottish defeated the English during the bloody First War of Scottish Independence.<sup>1</sup>

Throughout the late 20<sup>th</sup> century, deep-seated economic and identity issues in Scotland, which underpinned the enduring but largely peaceful nationalist movement, developed further momentum, leading to the establishment—through a referendum held in 1997—of a semi-autonomous Scottish Parliament.<sup>2</sup> This led to a demand, agreed in 2012, for a referendum on independence.<sup>3</sup> While the majority of Scottish people voted in 2014 against independence from the UK, the referendum left a significant political legacy which is likely to result in further constitutional turmoil for the UK.<sup>4</sup>

The referendum in Scotland was both 'historic and precedent setting'.<sup>5</sup> Such referendums are often fiercely-contested events in which the legitimacy of the process can be widely and, at times, violently challenged. While the Scottish referendum has not dissolved the desire for greater autonomy and power distribution within the UK, it was conducted peacefully, the outcome has been accepted as legitimate, and there is no indication that the independence movement has been violently radicalised as a result. This establishes it as a useful case study, particularly given that PNG and its neighbours—as well as the people of Bougainville—will be keen to ensure that the Bougainville referendum is just as peaceful, democratic and legitimate.

As in the UK, notably in Northern Ireland, secessionist-related violence has been an unfortunate feature of PNG since its own independence from Australia, with Bougainville the epicentre of a bloody war from 1989 to 1998. The conflict, largely between the Bougainville Revolutionary Army and the PNG security forces, has been described as 'the deadliest, bloodiest, and most destructive ... in the South Pacific since World War 2'.6 A process of post-conflict peace building has been underway since 1997 but is not complete and remains fragile.<sup>7</sup> The final element of the 'Bougainville Peace Agreement', signed in 2001, is for a referendum on self-determination to be held before 2020, the result of which requires ratification by the PNG government.

What happens in Bougainville is important to Australia. While the peace process has been widely lauded as successful—and Bougainville has not since seen a repeat of violence on the scale experienced during the 1990s—the final 'crunch' in the process poses some risk of re-igniting violent conflict.<sup>8</sup> As PNG's closest neighbour and most significant security partner, any such recurrence would have direct implications for Australia and its relationship with other countries in the region.<sup>9</sup>

Potentially-useful comparisons between Bougainville and Scotland may not be immediately apparent to the casual observer. The two are literally a world apart both geographically and in socio-economic terms, as well as in their respective political histories. However, as this paper will demonstrate, while the geographic and socio-economic environments are different, the drivers of

nationalism and ideological goals are similar. With that in mind, Scotland's successful referendum provides an opportunity to identify aspirational structures, strategies and processes that could assist in ensuring the upcoming Bougainville referendum is as peaceful and legitimate as Scotland's. The fact that the risk of violent secessionist conflict is far greater in Bougainville than in Scotland only serves to underscore the importance of understanding how violent conflict may be avoided. <sup>10</sup>

This paper will analyse and compare elements of the political, economic and socio-cultural environments of both Scotland and Bougainville as it relates to their self-determination movements. It is structured in three parts, followed by a short conclusion. Part 1 analyses the basis of nationalism in both places and establishes the case for comparison. Part 2 examines some of the systems, processes and structures that were established to manage the referendum process in Scotland, and compares them with preparations for Bougainville. It also outlines the relevant roles of key actors. Part 3 then discusses the implications of identified gaps, drawing also on other case examples. The paper concludes by highlighting the potential opportunities that exist for a legitimate, democratic and violence-free referendum on Bougainville within the next three years.

# Part 1: The case for comparison

Marc Helbling has described democracy and nationalism as 'mutually dependent logics'. <sup>11</sup> Nationalism is commonly defined as a desire by a large group of people who share the same culture, history and language, for example, to form a separate and independent nation of their own. <sup>12</sup> Democracy is a system in which people contest ideas of how best to organise themselves, which includes questions about what constitutes a nation, how cultural and territorial boundaries should be drawn and, ultimately, who is allowed to participate in a particular nation's democratic system. Within such democracies, referendums have increasingly been used as an instrument to redefine these boundaries. <sup>13</sup> It is, therefore, important to understand the drivers of nationalism when seeking to optimise a democratic referendum process.

# The basis of Scottish nationalism

Scotland's union with England is now over 300-years old and some ten generations of Scottish people have been born into this union. Yet the desire for independence is strong enough to have forced the recent referendum on the issue.

Bloody conflict has been a strong feature of the relationship through the centuries, beginning with invasion by the Romans in 80AD. The wars between the two countries have also produced some legendary heroes, such as Robert the Bruce, who famously defeated the English at Bannockburn, and William Wallace, a Scottish landowner who was one of the main leaders during the Scottish Wars of Independence. These characters of the late 13th century have since become icons of nationalism in Scotland.

The Act of Union in 1707 established the current union between the two countries on the basis of the economic advantages it would provide to Scotland. However, it was not a peaceful event and the Jacobite rebellions that followed over the early part of the 18<sup>th</sup> century ended with the bloody defeat of the Scottish at Culloden in 1746. This defeat was supposed to have marked the end of Scottish independence. However, the aftermath of the battle and subsequent crackdown on Jacobitism in Scotland by the English victors was brutal and continues to arouse strong feelings of nationalism today.

Interestingly, one of the many myths of this event is that it was a purely Scottish versus English affair, when in fact far more Scots supported and fought on the English side than on the side of the Scottish Jacobites. This lack of unity among the Scottish people on the issue of independence is also a feature of today's nationalist movement. However, these events also demonstrate the enduring impact that bloody conflict and oppression can have in perpetuating nationalist sentiment.

In the 18<sup>th</sup>, 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> centuries, secessionism waxed and waned, with some significant forces working against it. These included the expansion of the Protestant movement into Scotland, the shared threat of France, and the commercial opportunities provided through unity. <sup>14</sup> It also seems likely that sentiments regarding the success or otherwise of the union were clouded by the impact of the two world wars in the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. <sup>15</sup> For example, Scotland's heavy industries benefited from the manufacturing-related demands of the wars, while the interventionist and centralised style of the Westminster-based government improved social conditions and development in Scotland, with the government in London delivering what mattered most to the Scottish people—jobs, wages and welfare. <sup>16</sup> Indeed, the creation of the 'modern welfare state' was a key factor in holding the UK together, and correlated directly with a decline in support for independence in this period. <sup>17</sup>

However, in the decades following the end of World War 2, there was renewed support for the independence movement that culminated by the end of the century in the UK agreeing greater autonomy for Scotland. The movement was fuelled by electoral dismay with the industrial decline of Scotland as its industries (coal, shipping and steel) became less competitive under the weight of union power and increasing globalisation. Nevertheless, at a referendum in 1979, the movement failed to re-establish a Scottish Parliament, despite a majority of voters agreeing, as the percentage of people voting was insufficient to achieve the constitutional threshold of 40 per cent support from all registered voters. Eighteen years later, a further referendum resulted in the re-establishment of the Scottish Parliament in 1998.

Margaret Thatcher, who served as Prime Minister of the UK during the 1980s, is credited by many with inspiring the essential idea that lies behind the contemporary independence campaign, reviving the notion that 'Scotland is ruled by a foreign government that it has not elected'. 18 Despite the fact that some sectors of the economy in Scotland flourished during this period, the devastation of the industrial part of Scotland's economy under her tenure dominated politics and fuelled the independence movement. 19

The Scotland Act 1998 was legislated to appease the demands of Scotland by devolving some powers and creating a separately-elected Scottish Parliament and Executive, however, it had only a temporary impact on stemming secessionist sentiment.<sup>20</sup> The Scottish Parliament's powers were limited and, subsequently, the desire grew for more Scottish influence over a range of decisions.<sup>21</sup> Once the Scottish National Party formed a majority government in 2011, it was able to ensure that a referendum on independence became a political and legal reality through the Edinburgh Agreement, signed in October 2012 between the Scottish Government and the UK Government.

Naturally, a significant degree of interdependence between Scotland and the rest of the UK has also developed over the three centuries since the union was formed. There is also evidence to suggest that Scottish identity and sentiment has, in fact, been decreasing gradually since the advent of devolution, reflected by data indicating that the sense of 'Britishness' in Scotland has never been higher than at the time of the referendum in 2014.<sup>22</sup> Observers have concluded that many Scots have developed a sense of British identity that coexists with their Scottish identity.<sup>23</sup> Importantly also, commentators assess that political decision-making in Scotland is being decided not on the basis of national identity but rather on pragmatic evaluations about economic prospects, trustworthiness and political personnel.<sup>24</sup>

#### The basis of Bougainvillean nationalism

Imperialism, invasion, bloody battles, suppression and violent secessionism are also features of Bougainville's past. Although its written history is not as ancient as Scotland's, Bougainville is known to have been inhabited for at least 2000 years. <sup>25</sup> It was given its name by the French explorer Louis Antoine de Bougainville, who explored it in the late 18<sup>th</sup> century. Germany subsequently annexed the island in 1885, as well as others in the Solomon Islands archipelago, before Britain and Germany split the archipelago between them in 1899.

It was this decision that contributed to the nationalist sentiment in Bougainville today, as it separated the inhabitants from their culturally and ethnically-aligned neighbours in the Solomon

Islands, instead placing them as part of PNG, with which they do not share the same connections. Britain established the first colonial station in 1905, and both Australia and Japan subsequently occupied Bougainville for parts of the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. The Japanese occupation of Bougainville in World War 2 was the source of particularly fierce fighting. <sup>26</sup> Although these events are not in the living memory of most of those actively involved in the pro-independence movement today, these historical grievances have been used to fuel the contemporary nationalist movement in Bougainville. <sup>27</sup>

Although they have adapted to changing circumstances, the traditional social structures on Bougainville are still predominant today.<sup>28</sup> Bougainville society is made up of more than 20 different language groups and is distinctly tribal, with the population living mostly in small rural villages or settlements, with subsistence farming and fishing still the predominant sources of livelihood. However, Bougainville society (like much of the South Pacific) is not homogenous, as its languages, culture, land-holding status, religion and politics are relatively diverse.<sup>29</sup>

Despite these social divergences, there are also features of Bougainville that unify and set it apart from other parts of PNG. These forces have contributed to what is referred to as a 'pan-Bougainville' identity that has emerged from the colonial era. Bougainville's cultural practices are distinct from the rest of PNG in that its society adheres to a matrilineal tradition of inheritance and succession. <sup>30</sup> Land ownership has a 'customary' basis, and an individual's identity and status are closely linked to maternal clan lineage and land lineage. The sense of identity and connection with the land is qualitatively different to European notions of land ownership and is an important element of the contemporary nationalist sentiment. <sup>31</sup>

Other features that have influenced secessionist tensions are the traditional societal notions of 'balanced reciprocity' and the absence of centralised political structures.<sup>32</sup> A highly-visible point of difference between Bougainvilleans and other Papua New Guineans is their skin colour. This point of difference is commonly drawn upon in the narrative and rhetoric of the nationalist movement. Jill Nash and Eugene Ogan cite the example of 'redskins' of mainland PNG dubbing 'black skin' Bougainvilleans as *bilong sospen*, which translates as 'the burnt bottom of the cooking pot'.<sup>33</sup>

The prominence of Bougainville in the national and international agenda for PNG does not correlate with its relatively small size and population. Bougainville is comprised of two mountainous islands (Bougainville and Buka) and a number of smaller atolls, and is geographically remote from the mainland of PNG. It is 1000 kilometres from the capital of PNG and only around 4 per cent of the total landmass of PNG, and 2 per cent of the population. However, it was the wealth of natural resources in Bougainville that provided PNG with an 'economic lifeline' in the 1970s and 80s, and earned it recognition by PNG as a place of special significance. The supplies that the provided PNG with an significance. The supplies that the suppl

Much of the literature associates the current secession movement on Bougainville with the violence that erupted between 1988 and 1997. However, conflict over independence was not new to Bougainville, with earlier movements dating back to the 1950s. Gertainly, in the 1970s, violence erupted over a failed bid for self-determination at the UN, which was largely a reflection of local grievances over the Panguna mine (which had been established at the behest of Australian colonial authorities, who viewed it as the best way to financially underwrite PNG's forthcoming independence). A negotiated settlement in 1976 resulted in Bougainville being provided increased self-governance powers, as part of a wider establishment of provincial governments. Secessionism was temporarily placated (or at least suppressed below any significant level of violence) by these increased autonomy arrangements.

The leaders of Bougainville's secessionist movement have obviously not had the international or Hollywood profile of the legendary medieval characters of Scotland (particularly William Wallace and Robert the Bruce). In 1988, what became known as the 'Bougainville crisis' erupted when the simmering anger of a group of militant landowners transformed into a violent campaign against the Panguna mine, which subsequently led to a PNG military intervention. Francis Ona emerged as the leader of these uprisings and took on local hero status. He declared the independence of the 'Republic of Me'ekamui' in 1990 and later himself as 'King of Me'ekamui' in 2004.

It was during this period that there was a convergence of historical grievances with the contemporary grievances that stemmed from land and environment mismanagement, as well as what was perceived as inequitable distribution of royalties from the mining enterprise in Bougainville.<sup>37</sup> The initial conflict in 1988 evolved into a complex web of clashes not only between the Bougainville Revolutionary Army and PNG security forces but also among factions within Bougainville.

This lasted until a truce and ceasefire were agreed in 1998.<sup>38</sup> The costs of the conflict were substantial, not just in terms of lives lost but also in terms of the damage to civil society, infrastructure and the personal toll on the population. A lengthy process of peace negotiations occurred between 1997 and 2001, culminating in the Bougainville Peace Agreement.

This agreement established two core provisions: the establishment of Bougainville as an autonomous region with its own constitution and government within PNG, and a referendum on the issue of its statehood to be deferred until 10 to 15 years following the establishment of an Autonomous Bougainville Government. The constitution of what became known as the Autonomous Region of Bougainville was adopted in 2004, and the first Autonomous Bougainville Government was elected in 2005, meaning that the referendum is scheduled to be held before 2020.

Despite the Bougainville Peace Agreement and the widely-lauded success of the peace process so far, the underlying contributing factors to the violent secessionism that occurred in the 1980s and 90s remain unresolved—and are continuing to fuel secessionist sentiment. The promised autonomy package has been slow to materialise, with the PNG Government being slow to transfer funding, powers and functions to the Autonomous Bougainville Government.

This has stifled Bougainville's development progress. Grievances relating to the Panguna mine also remain. Its closure negated the underlying basis for the violence but the debate continues—and is likely to escalate—on the issue of whether it should be reopened on economic grounds.<sup>39</sup> In addition, issues such as high rates of unemployment in young men, and a lack of unity within Bougainville regarding independence are still present, and add to the risk of violence should tensions escalate.<sup>40</sup>

## Part 2: Referendum arrangements

This part of the paper examines some of the systems, processes and structures that were established to manage the referendum process in Scotland, and compares them with preparations for Bougainville's referendum. It will also discuss the relevant roles of key actors.

## The political environment

The autonomy arrangements for Scotland enacted in 1998 did not sufficiently address all the desires for greater independence. *The Scotland Act* provided for a parliament elected by a system of proportional representation, with primary lawmaking and limited tax-raising powers, but funded largely through a system of grant allocation from London. The limitations of these powers began to frustrate elements within Scotland who perceived that the incumbent governments were slavishly following the priorities set by London. The Scottish National Party eventually harnessed these frustrations and won power in 2011. Interestingly, this victory was largely based on competence to govern and not on a platform of secession from the UK.<sup>41</sup>

The political environment in the UK at the time of the Scottish referendum was highly complex. Democracy was not an issue. However, a number of unresolved issues heralded a potentially-significant period of change within just a few years in relation to the UK's borders and constitution, and also in regard to its global economic status. There had been no clear winner in the general election of 2010, and the incoming government had only been able to form government through a coalition arrangement.

This made leadership more tenuous and created an environment in which political compromises were common, driven by the strong desire of the incumbents to quell domestic political frictions.

Among the compromises that ensued was the 2012 agreement to hold an independence referendum on Scotland and a further pledge in 2013 to hold a referendum on the question of whether Britain should remain within the EU by 2017.

The referendum in Scotland has been described as 'remarkable' and 'precedent setting' for good reasons. 43 Despite the massive ramifications that a break-up of the UK could have both domestically and internationally, it was remarkable that the two governments worked so productively to agree that the referendum would be conducted, and then to ensure it was conducted legitimately and peacefully. This has been attributed by many to the high levels of public engagement in the process and the inclusive style of politics that existed at the time. 44

For Bougainville, the success of the 'final crunch' in the Bougainville Peace Agreement (the promised referendum on self-determination) will depend on the propitious political desires of both the Autonomous Bougainville Government and the PNG Government, as there is still much left to provide for and to negotiate. The UN-backed Lincoln Agreement (on Peace Security and Development on Bougainville) that was signed in January 1998, and the subsequent Bougainville Peace Agreement of August 2001, provided for a political solution to the bloody conflict but were only the first steps in a long process of resolving the tensions between Bougainville and PNG. He provided for the bloody conflict but were only the first steps in a long process of resolving the tensions between Bougainville and PNG.

While there has been some progress in implementing the requirements of the Bougainville Peace Agreement, most commentators agree that the governance capacity of Bougainville (and PNG) is weak, under-performing in the delivery of essential public services such as health and education, and severely constrained by inadequate funding allocations.<sup>47</sup> The Autonomous Bougainville Government's 3<sup>rd</sup> House of Representatives was inaugurated in June 2015, with President Momis heralding that Bougainville is:

[On the] threshold of perhaps the most important, and portentous, five years in [its] history and that to achieve all that is necessary in that period will require great unity, a tremendous sense of purpose, intense energy and an unwavering commitment to the course.<sup>48</sup>

Momis went on to outline a very full agenda for his new government, much of which was aimed at contributing directly to the preparation, legitimacy and transparency of the referendum process. However, while the Autonomous Bougainville Government was set up with much wider powers than were established for Scotland in 1998, delays in the transfer of these powers, together with the necessary funding, have constrained true autonomy for Bougainville.<sup>49</sup>

Peter Jennings and Karl Claxton contend that the PNG Government's failure to fulfil its responsibilities under the Bougainville Peace Agreement, which are now significantly in arrears, is fuelling Bougainvillean resentment of the PNG central government.<sup>50</sup> As Joanne Wallis identifies, the PNG Government's tardiness may be motivating secessionist sentiment,<sup>51</sup> with Momis hinting that the lack of progress may be a deliberate ploy to provide reason for the PNG Government not to ratify the referendum outcome, asserting that:

When the National Parliament comes to make its decision on implementation of the referendum outcome, [and] if there are serious weapons disposal and good governance [concerns], they will be free to argue that it will not be safe for the people of Bougainville if independence is considered.<sup>52</sup>

Mining and the issue of fiscal self-reliance present both a significant opportunity and challenge to the referendum process. At present, Bougainville's internally-generated revenue accounts for only around ten per cent of its annual budget.<sup>53</sup> The Bougainville Peace Agreement supported Bougainville's long-term goal of fiscal self-reliance and the subsequent tax law provisions placed significant aspects of potential mining revenue under the direct control of the Autonomous Bougainville Government. Momis has also identified that the timeline for the referendum is placing significant pressure on the requirement for more rapid growth in the economy, with the re-opening of the Panguna mine seemingly the only realistic option to meet the required timeframe. <sup>54</sup>

While there appears to be significant public support on Bougainville for the re-opening of the mine (albeit with considerably revised financial arrangements), Anthony Regan considers it an

unlikely outcome.<sup>55</sup> He contends that the Autonomous Bougainville Government has inadvertently generated a 'new political economy' in Bougainville in which outside 'spoilers' are significantly undermining efforts to re-open the mine, including by talking up the risks of reigniting violent conflict. However, without a mining-generated boost to its economy, the transition arrangements for independence would probably need to be lengthy, which would likely be problematic as the public would be expecting a rapid transition in the event of a 'yes' outcome.

Like in Scotland, Bougainvilleans are also not united in their views on the levels of autonomy required. The crisis left Bougainvilleans roughly divided between those for who nothing short of complete secession from PNG will suffice (pro-independence) and those who desire autonomy but wish to remain within the nation state of PNG (pro-integration). Extensive reconciliation and nation-building efforts have ensured that both camps support the need for Bougainvilleans to be given a real choice through a genuine referendum process. <sup>56</sup> However, the followers of Francis Ona present a particular challenge to the reconciliation process as they intentionally remained disengaged from the peace and constitution-making processes, and have established their own government institutions, including security control of the area in the vicinity of the Panguna mine area.

The death of Ona in 2005 and a subsequent change in leadership has enabled elements of Me'ekamui to become more involved in the peace process and more engaged with the Autonomous Bougainville Government. A 2013 study of the security situation in Bougainville has concluded that the Me'ekamui group no longer poses as significant a threat to peace and stability as previously. Continuing engagement in the peace process by such dissenting groups—and more broadly with the Autonomous Bougainville Government—is important to ensure the political legitimacy of the Autonomous Bougainville Government, regardless of Bougainville's future within or outside of PNG.

It is perhaps a sign of significant optimism for continued peace in Bougainville, and for the referendum arrangements, that Momis was re-elected President of the Autonomous Bougainville Government in 2015 by a significant margin. His electoral platform included support for reopening the Panguna mine. He is also perceived by most as being pro-integration. It was also significant that Momis had the publicly-declared support of Me'ekamui's leadership, who are the main potential spoilers of both a re-opening of the mine and the referendum process.<sup>58</sup>

Finally, it is important to consider the concerns of PNG that secessionism in Bougainville would catalyse demands from other provinces for independence, an important issue given PNG's relative fragility as a nation. <sup>59</sup> Nation states which experience the challenges of accommodating the secessionist demands of regions are understandably fearful that it will have a motivating impact on other regions or provinces. However, fears of a domino effect from secessionist movements are arguably exaggerated, and the independence of Eritrea, Timor-Leste and Kosovo are examples where there has been no resultant spread of secessionism. <sup>60</sup>

## Fundamental provisions for a referendum

# Legal authority

The signing of the Edinburgh Agreement in October 2012 confirmed the Scottish Parliament's power to deliver a referendum, which has been praised as a significant example of effective democratic dialogue and conciliation. The Scottish National Party's majority government brought the question to a head in January 2012 with the announcement of its intention to hold a referendum towards the end 2014. Initially, there was some discussion as to whether the UK Government might challenge the legal basis on which the Scottish Parliament could pass the requisite legislation. However, a pragmatic assessment of the potential backlash from Scottish voters ensured that course was not pursued.

The process of determining the requirements of the referendum process involved multiple levels of government in both the UK and Scotland, and was of fundamental importance in ensuring that the result would be accepted regardless of the outcome.<sup>62</sup> The Edinburgh Agreement established

that the referendum would be involve a single question, that the rules would be set by Scottishelected institutions, and that it should be conducted in a fair, transparent and legitimate way so as to command the confidence of stakeholders and deliver a result that would be respected.<sup>63</sup>

Authority was then formally devolved to the Scottish Parliament to legislate the detailed rules. Two pieces of legislation were accordingly enacted: *The Scottish Independence Referendum (Franchise) Act* in August 2013 and the *Scottish Independence Referendum Act 2013* in December 2013.<sup>64</sup> The latter established the statutory responsibilities for the Convenor of the Electoral Management Board for Scotland (appointed as the Chief Counting Officer) and the UK Electoral Commission.<sup>65</sup> Responsibility for the conduct of the referendum (poll and vote counting and participation) was assigned to the Chief Counting Officer, and responsibility for regulation, governance and reporting of the campaign to the UK Electoral Commission.

In Bougainville, there is a solid legal basis for the conduct of a referendum, although there is still much to be resolved. The referendum was guaranteed in the Bougainville Peace Agreement, which was given effect by amendments to PNG's Constitution and the 2003 *Organic Law on Peace-Building in Bougainville*. As in Scotland, consultation and cooperation have been central to the development of these legal instruments and should ensure that there is broad and enduring acceptance of the legal basis for the referendum.

However, there were many issues that could not be determined at the time, which were deliberately left for later determination or negotiation. To that end, a Joint Referendum Working Group, as mandated by the Bougainville Peace Agreement, was established in 2009 to progress these unresolved issues.<sup>67</sup> Despite some progress, significant impediments exist.

In March 2015, President Momis provided an update on preparations for the referendum.<sup>68</sup> The recent decision of both governments to appoint an independent institution to conduct the referendum resolved the most important issue and will further legitimise the process. However, four critically-important (and many other substantive) issues remain to be resolved, namely the date of the referendum, the wording of the question(s), the development of a charter for conducting the referendum, and the rules for qualification for voter registration of non-resident Bougainvilleans.

Momis went further to stress that failure to adequately deal with the issues of good governance and the disposal of unlawful weapons will undermine the ability of both governments to resolve these issues, and ultimately degrade their ability to ensure Bougainvilleans are provided the promised opportunity of a free, fair and legitimate referendum process.

The achievement of good governance and the disposal of weapons are not pre-requisites for the conduct of the referendum, although the issues were specifically listed in the Bougainville Peace Agreement as conditions that need to be taken into account in determining when the referendum will be held.<sup>69</sup> There is some evidence to suggest the PNG Government is considering whether the lack of progress on one or both would provide a basis on which to challenge the right of Bougainville to hold the referendum or to exercise its right of veto of the result. However, Momis inferred that he would consider any such action to be a breach of the peace agreement, saying that:

Suggestions at the national level that the referendum could be delayed beyond 2020 on the grounds of weapons [disposal] ... or [good] governance are a matter of grave concern for the Autonomous Bougainville Government. $^{70}$ 

## The referendum question

The UK Government had taken special interest in the question to be posed in the 2014 Scottish referendum and signed the Edinburgh Agreement on the condition there be only one question. It is likely that polling and other sources of electoral survey available to the incumbent UK government were influential in persuading the demand for a one-question referendum. Indeed, Alexander Nicoll identified political advantage in ensuring that options for greater autonomy were reserved for potential future negotiation, rather than including them in the referendum.

However, the polarising of the referendum question as a binary choice (vote for status quo or independence) had a particular impact on the campaign in Scotland due to the known fact that the electorate had consistently shown most support for increased autonomy over either independence or the status quo.<sup>74</sup> It meant that those in favour of greater autonomy became the primary target or 'battleground' of campaigners on both sides.<sup>75</sup>

For Bougainville, it is a requirement of the peace agreement that the question or questions to be included in the referendum must be agreed by the PNG Government and the Autonomous Bougainville Government—but also must include the choice of independence for Bougainville, and be formulated to avoid dispute or an unclear result. Beyond that, there has been no official discussion of the options although, as Nicole Haley and Anthony Regan have identified, the obvious additional ones deserving of consideration are status quo, higher autonomy, free association and graduated independence.<sup>76</sup>

## The referendum franchise

In Scotland, the franchise for the referendum was agreed with minimal controversy in the *Scottish Independence Referendum (Franchise) Act 2013.* Those eligible were determined on residency status rather than ethnicity, based on the franchise used for local and Scottish parliamentary elections (which is consistent with the approach taken in most constitutional referendums).<sup>77</sup>

For its part, the UK Government was reluctant to significantly vary the electoral franchise, with concerns it could undermine the process through perceptions that changes were being made to suit one side or the other. The only agreed exception was that the voting age would be reduced from 18 to 16 years, just for this referendum, after the Scottish Government argued that the participation of younger people was consistent with the level of rights and responsibilities expected of this demographic.<sup>78</sup> The opening up of the referendum to younger people is seen as significant in maximising their political participation and enriching the public discourse.<sup>79</sup>

On Bougainville, the 2003 *Organic Law on Peace-Building in Bougainville* made some provisions for defining the franchise of the referendum in line with national election eligibility. However, further decisions are still required, notably to define eligibility for non-resident Bougainvilleans. While the size and relevance of the diaspora remains unclear, the early resolution of voting eligibility is important as the state of existing electoral rolls is known to be very poor and requires a significant investment of time and money to remediate.<sup>80</sup>

## Timing arrangements

In general there was very little complaint or controversy over the timings of the Scottish referendum. The *Scottish Independence Referendum Act 2013* established that a formal campaign period of 16 weeks in the lead-up to the vote, which was relevant in terms of formally regulating funding allocation and governance issues. However, as Stephen Tierney highlights, legislation confirming the referendum date was passed so far in advance that it provided for a lengthy period of unregulated campaigning with potential advantage for one campaign over another.<sup>81</sup> The *Act* also made provision for a statutory 'purdah' or moratorium period in the 28 days before the referendum, designed to prevent the release of any official material or information that might further influence voters.<sup>82</sup>

In its post-referendum report, the UK Electoral Commission contended that a relatively long period between the announcement of the referendum and its voting date provided the following benefits:

• Improved capacity of relevant bodies to comprehensively consider and assess proposals (including of the referendum question, for example), as well as facilitating the conduct of relevant surveys of the electorate and research on any particular issue;

- Improved capacity to ensure thorough preparation by campaigners, the Chief Counting Officer, electoral registration officers and the Electoral Commission. This is particularly important where any variation to the normal voting franchise is being considered; and
- Improved capacity to ensure the electorate is adequately informed and educated.83

For Bougainville's referendum, constitutional provisions require that the actual date be agreed between the PNG Government and the Autonomous Bougainville Government, taking into account the conditions of weapons disposal and good governance. As discussed earlier, there are considerable implications if the parties fail to resolve an agreed position on the interpretation of these provisions. It will also be necessary to improve the awareness in the electorate of the provisions, as the level of misunderstanding is currently very high.

#### Communication: issues and actors

In Scotland, the electorate was actively engaged from the time the Scottish National Party-led Government first declared its intention to hold a referendum.<sup>84</sup> The *Scottish Independence Referendum Act 2013* placed specific responsibilities on the Electoral Commission in relation to the management of campaigners and promoting public awareness and understanding of the referendum, including of the question.<sup>85</sup>

The Electoral Commission approached its communication responsibilities on the basis that voters required two distinct sources of information. These were public information (on the mechanics of the referendum and how to register and vote) and campaign information (that provided the more detailed arguments for and against each outcome). The provision of the former was largely the domain of the Electoral Commission, although it was also supported and assisted by a number of partner organisations, and was delivered through a range of information channels.

Voter engagement and debate was encouraged and triggered through a range of mechanisms and began well before the rules of the referendum were formally established through the Edinburgh Agreement in October 2012 and the campaign formally commenced in May 2014. The Scottish and UK Governments both published a number of consultation and analysis papers. Government working groups and independent think tanks were also convened to consider and debate the issues and publish reports. Various government departments also issued position statements, and a number of public meetings were held.<sup>86</sup>

Government-issued papers provided an effective tool through which the public's attention and understanding of the issues was developed.<sup>87</sup> It was clear that the population (including young people) was deeply engaged with high levels of involvement in local campaigning and debates about the referendum. Peter Hopkins notes that there was 'something about the Scottish referendum [that] clearly captured the imagination of Scottish people'.<sup>88</sup>

There is good evidence that the provision of information to the electorate was very effective, with high voter registration and turnout. Libby Brooks asserts that 'people who were not exercised by any kind of politics [saw] it as an opportunity to change how we organise our society'. <sup>89</sup> Alan Convery and Malcolm Harvey concluded that:

The numbers [of voter turnout and registration] here do not do justice to the democratic success of the independence referendum. Town hall meetings were packed, previously unengaged citizens gave up their evenings and weekends to campaign and you couldn't enter a pub, shop or taxi without someone mentioning the referendum.  $^{90}$ 

The use of partner organisations—such as youth groups, universities and colleges, carer and disability organisations, homeless shelters and council housing authorities—assisted in ensuring that sectors of the population were not left out or excluded from being provided with essential information. The Electoral Commission provided a very detailed report on the range of initiatives and mechanism they used to achieve this, with particular interest being the joint statement by both Governments outlining the process that would follow as an outcome of either result.<sup>91</sup>

The various actors in the campaign were well established and organised, which helped to ensure that the voters were well informed and that there was a high level of inclusion. The Electoral Commission provided an important regulatory responsibility over official 'campaigners' and it appears that this responsibility was executed well and that compliance levels were high. The Scottish Independence Referendum Act 2013 required campaigners to register in one of the two campaign groups. In the end, 42 campaigners were officially registered, with 21 groups on each side

Each campaign had its own web site and associated social media sites. The major political parties also ran campaigns in support of one side or the other, and made extensive use of online technologies. Both sides also worked hard to attract new voters, particularly given the extension of the voting franchise to younger people and the challenge of the reported 'missing million' unregistered voters. <sup>94</sup> In practice, campaign information was delivered from various different sources, with a number of groups involved that had no formal ties with the official campaign organisations. <sup>95</sup> Evidence of the success in maximising engagement is that close to 200,000 previously-unregistered voters did so for the referendum (excluding the 16 and 17-year olds who had not previously been permitted to register). <sup>96</sup>

The role of the media in the Scottish referendum was vital but not without controversy. This was likely the direct effect of some unique dynamics that were at play both in Scotland and in the referendum style of voting. The media was criticised heavily for perceived bias during the Scottish referendum.<sup>97</sup> It is interesting to note that some research suggests that the unique nature of a referendum campaign alters the relationship between the media and politicians in such a way as to increase the level of perceived media hostility.<sup>98</sup>

Despite the criticism and controversy, there is no doubt that the media is the main source of information for citizens and is therefore essential to the referendum process. 99 The Electoral Commission relied heavily on the media for its transfer of information. 100 It has also been demonstrated that the flow of arguments in the agenda-setting of a referendum campaign is a top-down structure that goes from the political parties to the media and finally to the public. 101

It might be assumed that since the Scottish referendum was held at a time when the digital revolution was in full flow, social media would play a dominant role in how voters sourced information and engaged in public discourse on the referendum. However, research has demonstrated that voters in this campaign relied more heavily on the traditional modes of communication (newspapers, television and radio), which has been attributed to the format of social media not being conducive to knowledge exchange, broad participation and deliberative engagement.<sup>102</sup>

The various campaign actors were voracious consumers of poll results throughout the campaign and there are some significant instances where the polls had influence. One occurred just prior to the referendum and had an impact beyond the campaign. Polls were reporting that the gap between the campaigns had narrowed significantly, despite the 'No' campaign having been consistently ahead throughout most of the period. In response, the three major UK parties made a tri-partisan public pledge to devolve more powers and money to the Scottish Parliament.

Subsequent analysis concluded that this vow did not significantly sway voters. <sup>104</sup> It did, however, significantly influence voters at the general election held only months later. This tri-partisan tactic is an example of how single-issue referendums can alter the political alliance dynamics that are in place. In this case, Labour voters felt 'betrayed' by their party's alignment with the opposition on this issue. As a result, the traditionally-dominant Labour party in Scotland suffered massive and surprising defeats at the national election with some forming the view that the political landscape in Scotland has 'changed forever'. <sup>105</sup>

Inclusion and consultation, while a Western value, is also a Melanesian value and an accepted democratic tradition. However, the communication resources available in Bougainville are substantially different to those available in Scotland, and there are some significant but not insurmountable barriers to effective communication with the Bougainville electorate. For example, there has been no opinion polling conducted in Bougainville, which make it difficult for

campaigners, the government and other stakeholders to gauge the reaction to public debates or the effectiveness of the information campaign. Most of the population lives in scattered rural communities, with limited road, transport and access to IT and media resources.

While more people are obtaining information by listening to the radio and watching TV, as well as there being increased use of mobile phones and SMS messaging, access to these forms of communications is fairly limited. Newspaper and radio coverage is currently restricted to less than 20 percent of the region.<sup>107</sup> This provides significant barriers to both the distribution of information and the ability of people to attend public meetings and be engaged in a consultative manner.<sup>108</sup> Combined with limited transport infrastructure and a challenging geography, it also adds considerably to the costs of awareness/campaign work.

The more vulnerable elements of the community on Bougainville will also require special measures and greater investment in electoral and civic awareness programs in order to ensure their full participation. These include women, the elderly, people with disabilities and the less literate who are not only vulnerable to coercion and intimidation, but often face difficulties in accessing polling stations. Literacy levels across Bougainville are improving and adult literacy is higher than in PNG but is still well below the UN-established goals (not least because of the 'lost generation' demographic—those who missed out completely on education during the 10-year conflict).

The use of partner organisations along the lines used in Scotland may provide some opportunities to address the potential gaps in communications. The example of community engagement that was pursued by the Autonomous Bougainville Government in exploring the level of community support for reinitiating large-scale mining in Bougainville would suggest it has the capacity to undertake a reasonable level of community outreach and communication. 109

Consideration may need to be given to using a third-party intermediary to assist in ensuring ongoing commitment by the PNG Government and the Autonomous Bougainville Government to the agreed path to a referendum. As indicated in the previous discussion, there is a risk of deterioration in the constructive and cooperative style of communication that currently exists between the Autonomous Bougainville Government and the PNG Government, particularly since—unlike between Scotland and the UK—their relationship lacks a mature communications framework. The utility of third-party engagement has been proven already in Bougainville and the Solomon Islands in their respective peace negotiations. The Pacific Islands Forum is one option worth considering, where its role would also be consistent with its mantra of providing regional solutions to national problems. 110

# The voting system and process

Statutory responsibility for the conduct of the referendum in Scotland was assigned to the Chief Counting Officer, who was supported by the Electoral Management Board of Scotland (staffed by a suite of skilled and experienced counting and registration officers). The four priorities of the Chief Counting Officer were to ensure the accessibility, consistency, efficiency and integrity of the referendum. To that end, the Chief Counting Officer issued a consultation paper in November 2013 in which she sought to maximise voter engagement. 111

Detailed instructions were also issued by her office to provide detailed guidance on how the vote was to be conducted. A final element in the governance regime was a memorandum of understanding between the Electoral Commission and the Chief Counting Officer. This was important as each was tasked with responsibilities that varied slightly from their usual roles in previous elections. It particularly clarified areas where potential overlap or duplication might occur. 113

Registration was conducted utilising the well-established and mature system of annual electoral 'canvass' used in Scotland. It was commenced almost 12 months prior to the poll date and allowed individuals to update their details as circumstances changed. Registration was closed 12 days prior to polling day. Although allowing registration to remain open closer to the polling day would likely have increased participation marginally, consideration needed to be given to

ensuring that registration officials had sufficient opportunity to verify eligibility and support the legitimacy of the vote.

The opening of the franchise to younger voters also created some additional challenges in the registration process, with the requirement for separate forms and a register that protected their identities and personal details. Opinion polls showed very high satisfaction level with the registration process, and the number of registered voters for this referendum was the largest ever recorded, increasing by 6.7 per cent over the parliamentary elections conducted in the same year.

There were also high levels of satisfaction with the voting process, despite the large turn-out and some (but notably very minimal) reports of violence or intimidation. Some relevant features were that voting occurred at 2608 polling sites, chosen to maximise access by groups in the community. A larger-than-previous number of people elected to use postal votes (18 per cent). Postal votes also resulted in a larger return rate than polling station voters, and some 31,000 voters elected to nominate a proxy in advance of the vote. Of note is the predominant observation that the atmosphere at polling places was positive and engaged, in contrast to the feared civil unrest as anticipated by the media in the lead-up to the vote. 114

Important factors that contributed to the overall validity and integrity of the vote related to the counting process, which included the selection of counting agents and observers, the counting process itself and the collation process. The 'mini-count' methodology was utilised, whereby voting papers within electorates were split into definable small bundles that could be readily rechecked if necessary. The Electoral Commission concluded that it contributed to the efficiency, accuracy and security of the count and has recommended that it be more broadly employed. 115

More than 200 international observers registered for the referendum under the accreditation system and code of conduct mandated under the *Scottish Independence Referendum Act 2013*. <sup>116</sup> Participation by foreign observers can at times draw some interesting public responses from nations which use the opportunity as a platform on which to promote views about their own democratic processes and circumstances. <sup>117</sup> However, it is widely acknowledged that the presence of a range of international observers positively contributes to the legitimacy and democracy of such processes.

A key challenge for the Chief Counting Officer was managing expectations in regards to the timing of the announcement of the result. High levels of national and international interest fuelled the need for the Chief Counting Officer to ensure unrealistic guarantees were not made to the public. As a result, public statements were made cautiously while the high levels of early engagement and consultation on the process assisted in ensuring the public was well informed.

Post-referendum polling revealed that a relatively high level (34 per cent) of respondents believed that some degree of electoral fraud had occurred at the referendum. However, this perception did not match what actually happened, and is thought to reflect the powerful influence of the media and other actors in undermining the confidence of the voting public in the integrity of the electoral process, as well as the higher-than-usual participation rates and the emotive sentiment inherent in the nationalistic movement (with 'yes' voters a majority of those expressing such concerns). <sup>118</sup>

On Bougainville, while the required legal instruments for delivery of a referendum already exist, there are critical decisions yet to be made on the voting process. Most significant is selection of the agency to conduct the referendum, with the *Organic Law on Peace-Building in Bougainville* including a detailed schedule of provisions and rules, most of which require input from the responsible agency. <sup>119</sup>

A report from a joint government review, tabled in 2013, criticised the two governments for having failed to deliver on commitments relating to the referendum. The report clearly identified the significant and complex issues still requiring agreement, and assessed that it would be almost impossible for a referendum to be held within the planned timeframe, given the lack of progress. Given that these issues are still outstanding—and that two years has since past since this report

was generated—an extraordinary and immediate cooperative effort would be needed for a free and fair referendum to be held before  $2020.^{120}$ 

The existing resources of the Bougainville Electoral Commission are extremely limited, and the Commission lacks experience in the conduct of referendums, traditionally relying heavily on assistance from the PNG Electoral Commission and from Australia. Other potential sources of a lead agency may be through the UN or the Pacific Islands Forum. Regardless, failure to identify an appropriate lead agency could become a critical issue, linking to the integrity of the referendum and a potential trigger for further violence.

Another significant risk to the credibility of the referendum is the state of the electoral roll, which is known to lack integrity, compounded by flawed voter registration and verification processes. An additional complication is that the franchise for the referendum is slightly different to that applied for normal elections on Bougainville, which makes it even more important that sufficient time is allowed for voter registration.<sup>121</sup>

## Integrity issues and announcement of the result

For Bougainville's referendum, issues surrounding the determination and announcement of the result may become crucial for both governments and, if managed poorly, could provide a trigger for further violent conflict. The fact that the result requires ratification by the PNG Government is a significant potential 'spoiler', particularly in the event of a 'yes' result. The PNG Government's right to ratify the result—effectively on the issue of PNG's sovereignty—was an important condition of the peace negotiations, and its inclusion was essential to obtaining PNG's agreement at that time. Nevertheless, as the example of Scotland demonstrates, there would be benefit in the PNG Government making an early declaration of its willingness to accept the result.

As discussed previously, a failure to achieve adequate weapons disposal and the provision of good governance pose a risk to the legitimacy of the outcome. Expectation management is also central. The 2013 report on autonomy arrangements provides a useful insight into the poor level of general understanding of the referendum purpose, process and consequences across the community. It also evident that not much progress has been made since, suggesting that poor community engagement remains a significant risk to the process, exacerbated by the 'nationalist' profile of the incumbent president acting as a barrier to robust public debate. 123

#### Part 3: Discussion

#### Should Bougainville be holding a referendum?

It is important to consider the purpose of the referendum and what can reasonably be expected from it. The lessons from other referendums have been analysed extensively in the literature and some relevant considerations are briefly outlined here. A referendum has the advantage of narrowing public attention on a single important issue. As part of the referendum process, the issue can be deeply debated. A referendum also ensures that focus on the issue at hand is not diluted or distracted by the wide range of issues on which general elections are conducted. The direct decision-making process of a referendum also serves to strengthen the democratic process by confirming a decision as the direct will of the majority of the people.

The right of Bougainville to self-determine its political status is guaranteed in the legal structures that have been agreed. Despite such structures also accommodating the right for the Autonomous Bougainville Government to elect not to hold a referendum, this seems an extremely unlikely scenario given the level of public support for a referendum and the practical implications involved in electing to pursue such an option. <sup>125</sup> As the case of Scotland has demonstrated, secessionist sentiment can be enduring even when autonomy arrangements and opportunities for self-determination have previously been provided.

If seeking a comparison with another country for which the right to a referendum was part of a post-conflict peace settlement, New Caledonia demonstrates also that secessionist sentiment is enduring despite relative stability and significant autonomy arrangements being in place. 126 A

failure to hold a referendum in Bougainville is highly likely to result in a return to violent conflict. It would seem, therefore, that there is no choice but for a referendum to be held within the agreed timeframe. However, the risks and challenges require urgent remediation to minimise the risk of it not being free, fair and violence free.

## Can the Scottish example offer some potential solutions?

In considering the Scotland referendum, the following three prevailing issues are considered to be the most obvious opportunities from which the preparations for Bougainville may benefit.

## Third party engagement

Although a third party was not used in Scotland's referendum, there is good reason to consider it for Bougainville, especially given the lack of mature and well-trodden path of communication between the PNG Government and the Autonomous Bougainville Government, and more broadly the lack of trust on both sides and the weakness of institutions, including electoral commissions.

A third party would help to ensure that the respective governments continue to engage constructively in resolving key issues in relation to the referendum. Such an approach has been used previously to good effect on Bougainville, and should be considered as early as possible. An initial task for a third party would include resolving the paradoxical posture that the PNG Government appears to be adopting in relation to the transfer of powers and adequate funding to Bougainville, in order to facilitate its effective autonomy in accordance with the Bougainville Peace Agreement.

## High levels of consultation and inclusion

As in Scotland, it is axiomatic that high levels of consultation and inclusive, cooperative engagement between the two governments, as well as increased levels of public engagement and understanding of the process, will be key elements to the success of the referendum on Bougainville. In Scotland, these factors contributed directly to the transparency and legitimacy of the process by managing stakeholder expectations and subsequently supporting a peaceful outcome. While the environmental and geo-social factors on Bougainville may well necessitate an alternative approach, these factors are fundamental to the success of the referendum.

## Preparation and planning

In the post-referendum assessment of Scotland's example, clear recommendations were made regarding the benefits of ensuring adequate time is provided for essential planning and preparation by key stakeholders across a number of areas. These included the referendum system and processes, stakeholder engagement and education and, most importantly, the issue of managing expectations.

The analysis of the situation on Bougainville has demonstrated that central to ensuring this time is provided are the early decisions that need to be made on the critical issues that have been identified by President Momis. In particular, serious attention is required on the issues of selecting an appropriate agent to conduct the referendum, and on weapons disposal and good governance provisions between now and the referendum.

## What aspects do not apply and are there other relevant experiences?

# The question

The issue of whether the wording of a referendum question can significantly impact the outcome has been debated at length but is of questionable relevance. There are valid and aspirational democratic principles that underpin generally-accepted standards for a referendum question. These include that it should be easy to understand, concise, unambiguous and to the point; it also needs to be legal, fair and decisive, and must not lead the voter in one direction or another. Some analysts have also observed that a binary choice provides a significant obstacle to the

population being able to fully 'weigh and balance' the complexities of the constitutional options.  $^{129}$ 

Elisenda Adam, for example, has argued that excluding the possibility of a third option in the referendum makes the debate more limited, confusing, uncertain and unbalanced in favour of the 'No' side.<sup>130</sup> On the specific issue of whether there is a risk that inherent bias of a question will persuade the electorate, Matt Qvortrup identifies two case examples which demonstrated that voters are not necessarily persuaded by the use of positive language in a referendum question posed by their government; these were in East Timor in 1999 and Quebec in 1995.<sup>131</sup>

## The franchise

Teirney has explored in some detail the influences and impacts of different approaches to the rules of franchise used in referendums. Broadly, he demonstrates that there are two types of nationalism (ethnic and civic) on which franchise arrangements are determined. A detailed discussion of the concepts is beyond the scope of this paper, however, he suggests that there are specific circumstances of the current and historical contexts of a nation that need to be considered when determining the franchise rules.

Broadly speaking, civic nationalism ideas support the inclusion of voters based on whether or not they would be bound by the laws of a devolved administration and would contribute financially to the tax base of the country. Ethnic nationalism ideas support the inclusion of those who, through no choice of their own, should be entitled to vote while being out of country. Circumstances include, for example, where populations have been forcibly transferred, ethnic cleansing has occurred, or for people who are the descendants of such people.

In the case of Bougainville, these arguments tend to support the proposal that non-Bougainville residents should be entitled to vote, and also that non-resident Bougainvilleans have a right to vote but which might be determined, for instance, by placing a timeframe on when they last resided in Bougainville.

## Consultation, voter education and security

While the case of Scotland demonstrates the potential benefits of providing sufficient opportunities and an inclusive approach for the full electorate (including minorities) to become informed, this lesson is perhaps better informed by other cases in which voters were not provided sufficient opportunities to be informed and in which minority groups were excluded.

Guatemala is a case in point. There, a referendum to ratify the constitutional reforms agreed during peace negotiations was held in 1999, in which 81.5 per cent of voters abstained from voting—which meant the reforms were unable to be ratified. The outcome, which significantly undermined the peace process, was attributed to the lack of an inclusive approach to consultation, a lack of voter education, and a general lack of security within Guatemalan society. 133

## Preparations for the aftermath

At the heart of the challenge of anticipating and then preparing for an independent Scotland was the fact that key decision-makers and influencers were strongly motivated to support arguments that independence would be complex and damaging. There is a wealth of literature that explores and analyses the impact that independence would have had on Scotland's substantive interests. 134

However, as Tierney points out, it is probably unrealistic to expect either the Scottish or UK Government to have been able to articulate, prepare fully or negotiate with relevant international bodies or nations the implications of independence, because there are simply too many vested interests that undermine that process. An example is Scotland's potential new relationship with the EU and with regional neighbours, neither of which would want to encourage their own constituent parties to feel too comfortable about the prospects of independence.

In regard to preparations in the event of a 'yes' result, South Sudan may offer some more useful lessons and a more relevant comparison. It faced enormous economic and development challenges in the wake of a referendum requiring considerable international support and creating ongoing sources of tension and conflict. Roberto Belloni identifies that the period of time between the peace agreement and the referendum represented a missed opportunity for development investment by the parent nation. This scenario resonates strongly with the situation on Bougainville, where PNG is significantly in arrears with its development funding. The lack of development in South Sudan has left it at significant risk of escalating internal conflict and a raft of 'scary' human development problems.

## Conclusion

There is no doubt that significant differences exist between Scotland and Bougainville in historical, geographic, cultural and socio-economic terms. However, the demand for independence in both has its origins in identity and economic grievances that have not been adequately addressed by the devolution of powers already granted. Although autonomy arrangements have been in place for the last decade and a half in Bougainville and Scotland, nationalism provides a fusion of many similar issues in both.

Like the Scottish people within the UK, the people of Bougainville possess a distinctive identity that separates them from the rest of PNG. This identity is rooted in language, history and culture. Both groups mark their identities with their own flag, seal and anthems. Nationalism in both places has been characterised in history by bloody conflicts. Inequities in income distribution and other centralised economic and political structures have fuelled nationalist movements in both places, despite reasonably high levels of economic integration.

A point of difference is the role of cultural and ethnic identity in secessionism. For the Scots, this was historically stronger but has now become a secondary issue to more important economic, foreign policy and political issues. For Bougainvilleans, it has developed greater importance as the sense of nationalism has matured. But it is still no more important than the fundamental economic, social and political priorities. A further point of difference is that the referendum agreement in Scotland was born out of a peaceful political negotiation, whereas in Bougainville it was born out of a negotiated peace settlement that ended a period of violent conflict. Most importantly, both Scotland and Bougainville share a common interest in supporting democratic values and minimising violent conflict.

This analysis and case study has by no means provided a comprehensive assessment of all the relevant and important elements to consider in preparation for the Bougainville referendum. More thinking is clearly needed. However, it is evident that time is a critical issue, reinforcing the need for decisions to made expeditiously to ensure further opportunities are not lost. In the end, it is clear that simple principles will prevail. These are good communication, transparency, inclusivity, preparation, planning and a willingness to negotiate and compromise. Continued lack of traction on issues like the transfer of power and resources is likely to continue to aggravate independence hard-liners in Bougainville and further compromise the prospects of achieving a free, fair and peaceful referendum.

Reaching an agreement on the interpretation of the conditions for the referendum, setting the date (including effective and transparent communications in this regard), and enabling Bougainville to exercise its autonomy must be immediate priorities for the governments of PNG and Bougainville alike.

#### **Notes**

- Nicholas Wood, 'Things fall apart: why the future of Europe rests on Scotland', *Harvard International Review*, Vol. 35, No. 4, Spring 2014, p. 35.
- Tim Stanley, 'Scotland and England: a priceless relationship', History Today, Vol. 62, No. 5, May 2012; and Ishaan Tharoor, 'The peculiar history of Scotland and England's union', The Washington Post, 19 September 2014.
- Paolo Dardanelli and James Mitchell, 'An independent Scotland? The Scottish National Party's bid for independence and its prospects', *The International Spectator: Italian journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 49, No. 3, pp. 88-105.
- Adam Evans, 'Back to the future? Warnings from history for a future UK constitutional convention', 
  The Political Quarterly, Vol. 86, No. 1, January-March 2015; Robert Hazell and Mark Sandford, 
  'English question or union question? Neither has easy answers', The Political Quarterly, Vol. 86, No. 1, 
  January-March 2015; Reuters, 'British PM Cameron rules out another Scottish independence vote', 
  The World Post, 5 October 2015, available at 
  <a href="http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/05/10/cameron-no-scottish-indep-n-7253186.html">http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/05/10/cameron-no-scottish-indep-n-7253186.html</a> accessed 26 July 2016; and Malcolm Chalmers, 'Still together, for now', RUSI Journal, Vol. 159, No. 5, 4 
  November 2014. Editor's note: this paper was written before the 'Brexit' referendum of 2016, which has brought the question of Scottish independence into renewed focus.
- Ryan Griffiths, 'Where Scotland led, others will follow', *The Drum* [blog], 19 September 2014, available at <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-09-19/griffiths-where-scotland-led-others-will-follow/5753126">http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-09-19/griffiths-where-scotland-led-others-will-follow/5753126</a> accessed 26 July 2016; and Tanisha M. Fazal and Ryan Griffiths, 'Membership has its privileges: the changing benefits of statehood', *International Studies Review*, Vol. 16, 2014, pp. 79-106.
- John Momis, 'Mediating peace and autonomy through consultation and consensus: the Bougainville experience', keynote address to the 3rd Asia Pacific Mediation Forum Conference on 'Mediating Cultures in the Pacific and Asia', Suva, 28 June 2006, pp. 5-6.
- John Braithwaite, Hilary Charlesworth, Peter Reddy and Leah Dunn, *Reconciliation and Architectures of Commitment Sequencing Peace in Bougainville*, Australian National University (ANU) E Press, 2010, p. 56, available at <a href="http://epress.anu.edu.au/??citation.html">http://epress.anu.edu.au/??citation.html</a> accessed 26 July 2016.
- Joanne Wallis, 'Nation-building, autonomy arrangements, and deferred referendums: unresolved questions from Bougainville, Papua New Guinea', *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics*, Vol. 19, No. 3, 2013, pp. 310-32; Volker Boege, 'Peacebuilding and state formation in post-conflict Bougainville', *Peace Review: A Journal of Social Justice*, Vol. 21, No. 1, 2009, pp. 29-37; Jo Woodbury, 'The Bougainville independence referendum: assessing the risks and challenges before, during and after the referendum', *Australian Defence College* [website], January 2015, available at <a href="http://www.defence.gov.au/ADC/Publications/IndoPac/Woodbury%20paper%20(IPSD%20version).pdf">http://www.defence.gov.au/ADC/Publications/IndoPac/Woodbury%20paper%20(IPSD%20version).pdf</a> accessed 26 July 2016; and Peter Jennings and Karl Claxton, 'A stitch in time: preserving peace on Bougainville', *Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI)* [website], 8 November 2013, available at <a href="https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/special-report-a-stitch-in-time-preserving-peace-on-bougainville">https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/special-report-a-stitch-in-time-preserving-peace-on-bougainville</a> accessed 26 July 2016.
- 9 Jennings and Claxton, 'A stitch in time', p. 8.
- Ryan Griffiths and Tanisha M. Fazal, 'In light of Scottish referendum, what future for frustrated secessionists?', *The Global Observatory* [website], 30 September 2014, available at <a href="http://theglobalobservatory.org/2014/09/scottish-referendum-future-frustrated-secessionists/">http://theglobalobservatory.org/2014/09/scottish-referendum-future-frustrated-secessionists/</a> accessed 26 July 2016.
- Marc Helbling, 'Nationalism and democracy: competing or complementary logics?', *Living Reviews in Democracy*, Vol. 4, 2013, pp. 1-14.
- Merriam-Webster, 'Nationalism', *Merriam-Webster Dictionary* [website], available at <a href="http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/nationalism">http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/nationalism</a>> accessed 5 July 2015.
- Alan Convery and Malcolm Harvey, 'Political engagement and the Scottish referendum: supply or demand explanations?', paper presented to the 'Political Studies Association Annual Conference', Sheffield, 2015, available at <a href="https://www.psa.ac.uk/sites/default/files/conference/papers/2015/Convery%20and%20Harvey%20PSA%20Paper.pdf">https://www.psa.ac.uk/sites/default/files/conference/papers/2015/Convery%20and%20Harvey%20PSA%20Paper.pdf</a> accessed 26 July 2016.

- Tom Mullen, 'The Scottish independence referendum 2014', *Journal of Law and Society*, Vol. 41, No. 4, December 2014, pp. 627-40.
- <sup>15</sup> Colin M. Munro, 'Scottish devolution: accommodating a restless nation', *International Journal on Minority and Group Rights*, Vol. 6, 1999, pp. 105 and 110.
- T.M. Devine, *The Scottish Nation: A modern history*, Penguin: London, 2012, p. 550.
- Alexander Nicoll, 'Scotland's vote on independence', *Survival: Global Politics and Strategy*, Vol. 56, No. 3, p. 107; and Mullen, 'The Scottish independence referendum 2014', p. 637.
- Mullen. 'The Scottish independence referendum 2014', p. 637.
- Nicoll, 'Scotland's vote on independence', pp. 105-120.
- Munro, 'Scottish devolution', pp. 97-119.
- Nicoll, 'Scotland's vote on independence', pp. 113-4; also William Walker, 'International reaction to the Scottish referendum', *International Affairs*, Vol. 90, No. 4, 2014, p. 745.
- NatCen Social Research, 'The Scottish social attitudes' survey', *NatCen* [website], available at <<u>www.natcen.ac.uk/our-research/research/scottish-social-attitudes/</u>> accessed 5 July 2015.
- Mullen, 'The Scottish independence referendum 2014', p. 635; and Dardanelli and Mitchell, 'An independent Scotland? The Scottish National Party's bid for independence and its prospects', p. 93.
- Jan Eichhorn, 'There was no rise in Scottish nationalism: understanding the SNP victory', *London School of Economics* [blog], 14 May 2015, available at <a href="http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/there-was-no-rise-in-scottish-nationalism-understanding-the-snp-victory/">http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/there-was-no-rise-in-scottish-nationalism-understanding-the-snp-victory/</a> accessed 27 July 2016; and Mullen, 'The Scottish independence referendum 2014', pp. 632-3.
- Robert Sokal and Jonathan Friedlaender, 'Spatial autocorrelation analysis of biological variation on Bougainville Island', in Michael Crawford and James Mielke (eds.), *Current Developments in Anthropological Genetics:* Ecology and population structure, Vol. 2, Plenum Press: New York and London, 1982, p. 208; see also Donna Pearson, 'Matrilineal system in Bougainville: the cultural solution to land tenure and security for women', paper presented at 'Global seminar/workshop: indigenous women, climate change and reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation', The Philippines, 18-19 November 2010, available at <a href="http://www.tebtebba.org/index.php/all-resources/category/94-global-seminar-workshop-on-climate-change-indigenous-women-and-redd">http://www.tebtebba.org/index.php/all-resources/category/94-global-seminar-workshop-on-climate-change-indigenous-women-and-redd</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, House of Representatives, Parliament of Australia, 'Appendix D: Outline history of the Bougainville conflict', *Parliament of Australia* [website], available at <a href="http://www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary business/committees/house of representatives committees?url=ifadt/bougainville/byrepindx.htm">http://www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary business/committees/house of representatives committees?url=ifadt/bougainville/byrepindx.htm</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- Jack Linnett, 'Grievances in Bougainville: analysing the impact of natural resources in conflict', *POLIS Journal*, Vol. 2, Winter 2009, available at <a href="http://www.polis.leeds.ac.uk/assets/files/students/student-journal/ma-winter-09/jack-linnett-winter-09.pdf">http://www.polis.leeds.ac.uk/assets/files/students/student-journal/ma-winter-09/jack-linnett-winter-09.pdf</a> accessed 27 July 2016; and Ulukalala Lavaka Ata, 'The Bougainville crisis and PNG-Australia relations', *Culture Mandala: The Bulletin of the Centre for East-West Cultural and Economic Studies*, Vol.3, No. 1, pp. 41-55.
- Anthony Regan, 'Bougainville: conflict deferred?', in Edward Aspinall, Robin Jeffrey and Anthony Regan (eds.), *Diminishing Conflicts in Asia and the Pacific: Why some subside and others don't*, Routledge: London, 2013.
- For a detailed description of the ethnic and cultural basis of Bougainville society, see Anthony Regan, 'Identities among Bougainvilleans', in Anthony Regan and H.M. Griffin (eds.), *Bougainville Before the Conflict*, Pandanus: Canberra, 2005, pp. 418-46.
- For a description of the matrilineal system in Bougainville and the cultural value of land and other cultural traditions, see Pearson, 'Matrilineal system in Bougainville'.
- Ata, 'The Bougainville crisis and PNG-Australia relations', p. 42.
- Regan, 'Identities among Bougainvilleans'; and Jill Nash and Eugene Ogan, 'The red and the black: Bougainvillean perceptions of other Papua New Guineans', *Pacific Studies*, Vol. 13, No. 2, March 1990.
- Nash and Ogan, 'The red and the black', p. 8.

- Regan, 'Bougainville', p. 120.
- Woodbury, 'The Bougainville independence referendum', p. 4.
- Wallis, 'Nation-building, autonomy arrangements, and deferred referendums', p. 316.
- For a more detailed analysis of the drivers of secessionism (land ownership, economics, culture, identity and politics) and their relative influence in Bougainville, see Anthony Matthew, 'Bougainville and Papua New Guinea: complexities of secession in a multi-ethnic developing state', *Political Studies*. Vol. 48. No. 4, 2000, pp. 724-44.
- For a detailed account of the conflict, see Bob Breen, *Giving Peace a Chance Operation Lagoon, Bougainville, 1994: A case of military action and diplomacy,* Strategic and Defence Studies Centre, ANU: Canberra, 2001.
- Wallis, 'Nation-building, autonomy arrangements, and deferred referendums', pp. 310-32; and Anthony Regan, 'Bougainville: large-scale mining and risks of conflict recurrence', *Security Challenges*, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2014, pp. 71-96; and Joanne Wallis, 'Ten years of peace: assessing Bougainville's progress and prospects', *The Round Table*, Vol. 101, No.1, February 2012, pp. 29-40.
- Jennings and Claxton, 'A stitch in time', p. 7.
- Dardanelli and Mitchell, 'An independent Scotland? The Scottish National Party's bid for independence and its prospects', pp. 88-105
- Kai Oppermann and Karl Taggart, 'The referendum on EU membership: a very British affair', Politics Inspires [blog], 27 June 2015, available at <a href="http://politicsinspires.org/the-referendum-on-eu-membership-a-very-british-affair/">http://politicsinspires.org/the-referendum-on-eu-membership-a-very-british-affair/</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- Stephen Tierney, 'Legal issues surrounding the referendum on independence for Scotland', *European Constitutional Law Review*, Vol. 9, No. 3, 2013, pp. 359-90; Fazal and Griffiths, 'Membership has its privileges', pp. 79-106; and Dardanelli and Mitchell, 'An independent Scotland? The Scottish National Party's bid for independence and its prospects', p. 103.
- Mullen, 'Scotland's vote on independence', p. 640.
- Woodbury, 'The Bougainville independence referendum', p. 7.
- The Lincoln Agreement on Peace, Security and Development, signed between the PNG Government, the Bougainville Revolutionary Army and other relevant parties, established a permanent and irrevocable ceasefire and a commitment by all parties towards peace, and to work cooperatively, consult and liaise to restore and develop Bougainville: available at <a href="www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary business/committees/house of representatives committees%3Furl%3Djfadt/bougainville/bv app g.pdf">www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary business/committees/house of representatives committees%3Furl%3Djfadt/bougainville/bv app g.pdf</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- Woodbury, 'The Bougainville independence referendum', p. 15.
- John L. Momis, President Autonomous Bougainville Government, speech at the inauguration of the 3rd Autonomous Bougainville Government, House of Representatives, at Hutjena, Buka, 15 June 2015, available at <a href="https://bougainvillenews.files.wordpress.com/2015/06/chief-momis-bougainville-president-inauguration-statement-june-2015.pdf">https://bougainvillenews.files.wordpress.com/2015/06/chief-momis-bougainville-president-inauguration-statement-june-2015.pdf</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- The sharing of power was initially set out in the Bougainville Peace Agreement through a 'two-list' construct, which was further detailed in the Constitution. The national government's list of powers and functions included defence, foreign relations, immigration, central banking, currency, international civil aviation, shipping and trade, posts, telecommunications and cross-boundary fish stocks. The Autonomous Bougainville Government's list is not spelled out in the agreement but is in the National Constitution and includes 'all known and identifiable powers not on the national government list'.
- Jennings and Claxton, 'A stitch in time', p. 6.
- Wallis, 'Nation-building, autonomy arrangements, and deferred referendums', pp. 310-32.
- John Momis, speech in the Autonomous Bougainville Government's House of Representatives, 26 March 2015, as reported in 'Momis speech: Bougainville's preparation for a referendum on our future political status', *Bougainville News* [website], 28 March 2015, available at <a href="https://bougainvillenews.com/2015/03/28/momis-speech-bougainvilles-preparation-for-a-referendum-on-our-future-political-status/">https://bougainvillenews.com/2015/03/28/momis-speech-bougainvilles-preparation-for-a-referendum-on-our-future-political-status/</a> accessed 27 July 2016.

- Anthony Regan, 'Bougainville: large-scale mining and risks of conflict recurrence', *Security Challenges*, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2014, p. 84.
- Momis, speech at the inauguration of the 3rd Autonomous Bougainville Government.
- Regan, 'Bougainville: large-scale mining and risks of conflict recurrence', pp. 71-96; and personal interview with Anthony Regan in Canberra on 3 July 2015.
- Wallis, 'Nation-building, autonomy arrangements, and deferred referendums', p. 323; also Anthony Regan, 'Bougainville: "dodging the bullet" of conflict recurrence', unpublished paper dated 5 September 2014, provided to the author on 3 July 2015.
- Oran Ipp and Ilan Cooper, 'Bougainville stability desk study', *US Agency for International Development* [website], 10 October 2013, available at <a href="http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/Bougainville%20Desk%20Stability%20Study.pdf">http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/Bougainville%20Desk%20Stability%20Study.pdf</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- ABC, 'Bougainville election: Me'ekamui militia group backs incumbent president John Momis as voting continues', *ABC News* [website], 14 May 2015, available at <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-14/bougainville-election-ex-militia-supports-john-momis/6470012">http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-14/bougainville-election-ex-militia-supports-john-momis/6470012</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- E.P. Wolfers, 'Bougainville autonomy: implications for governance and decentralisation', *Contemporary PNG Studies*, 2007, p. 92.
- Roberto Belloni, 'The birth of South Sudan and the challenges of statebuilding', *Ethnopolitics: formerly Global Review of Ethnopolitics*, Vol. 10, No. 3-4, 2011, pp. 411-29.
- Elisenda Casanas Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums: the case of Scotland', *International Journal of Politics, Cukture and Society,* Vol. 27, No. 1, 2014, pp. 55-6.
- Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', p. 58.
- Tierney, 'Legal issues surrounding the referendum on independence for Scotland', p. 365.
- Scottish Independence Referendum Act 2013, available at <a href="http://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2013/14/enacted">http://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2013/14/enacted</a>; and Scottish Independence Referendum (Franchise) Act 2013, available at <a href="http://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2013/13/contents">http://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2013/13/contents</a> both accessed 27 July 2016.
- The Electoral Commission is a statutory body that is independent of the Government and answerable to Parliament of the UK.
- Papua New Guinea's Constitution of 1975 (with amendments through 2014), available at <a href="https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Papua New Guinea 2014.pdf">https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Papua New Guinea 2014.pdf</a> accessed 27 July 2016; and The Organic Law on Peace-Building in Bougainville Autonomous Bougainville Government and Bougainville Referendum 29/2002, available at <a href="http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.detail?plang=en&pisn=88053&pcountry=PNG&pcount=157">http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.detail?plang=en&pisn=88053&pcountry=PNG&pcount=157</a>> both accessed 27 July 2016.
- The Bougainville Peace Agreement mandated a Joint Supervisory Body, consisting of equal numbers of national and Bougainville government representatives. This body oversaw the establishment of the autonomous government, prepared the draft legislation to further the objective of the agreement, and resolved any differences or disputes. Disagreements are settled first through joint consultation, second through arbitration and lastly through legal action in the national courts.
- John L. Momis, 'Preparations for the referendum on Bougainville's future political status', Bougainville News [website], 26 March 2015, available at <a href="http://bougainvillenews.com/2015/03/28/momis-speech-bougainvilles-preparation-for-a-referendum-on-our-future-political-status/">http://bougainvillenews.com/2015/03/28/momis-speech-bougainvilles-preparation-for-a-referendum-on-our-future-political-status/</a> accessed 27 July 2016.
- 'Bougainville Peace Agreement', available at *US Institute of Peace* [website], <a href="http://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/file/resources/collections/peace agreements/bougain 2">http://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/file/resources/collections/peace agreements/bougain 2">http://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/fi
- Momis, speech at the inauguration of the 3rd Autonomous Bougainville Government. His view is supported in legal advice from Nemo Yalo, 'Review of the constitutional and legal issues pertaining to the conduct of the referendum for Bougainville', 17 February 2014, provided in email communication from Anthony Regan to the author.
- 71 Tierney, 'Legal issues surrounding the referendum on independence for Scotland', pp. 359-90.
- Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', p. 49.

- Nicoll, 'Scotland's vote on independence', p. 116.
- Dardanelli and Mitchell, 'An independent Scotland? The Scottish National Party's bid for independence and its prospects', p. 93.
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Referendum on independence for Scotland: advice of the Electoral Commission on the proposed referendum question', available at <a href="https://www.ipsos-mori.com/Assets/Docs/Scotland/Scotland Qu Assessment Electoral Comm report.pdf">https://www.ipsos-mori.com/Assets/Docs/Scotland/Scotland Qu Assessment Electoral Comm report.pdf</a> accessed 5 July 2015.
- Nicole Haley and Anthony Regan, 'Bougainville democratic governance: desktop analysis', unpublished paper, 18 March 2014, p. 18, provided to the author in email correspondence from Anthony Regan.
- Scotland has a relatively small population but a significant diaspora, depending on the definition. Those born in Scotland and living outside the UK is estimated at about 200,000, while about 850,000 are believed to live elsewhere in the UK: University of Oxford, 'Briefing: Scotland: census profile', Migration Observatory [website], 3 December 2013, available at <a href="http://www.migrationobservatory.ox.ac.uk/sites/files/migobs/Scotland%20census%20profile.pdf">http://www.migrationobservatory.ox.ac.uk/sites/files/migobs/Scotland%20census%20profile.pdf</a>
  <a href="https://www.migrationobservatory.ox.ac.uk/sites/files/migobs/Scotland%20census%20profile.pdf">https://www.migrationobservatory.ox.ac.uk/sites/files/migobs/Scotland%20census%20profile.pdf</a>
  <a href="https://www.migrationobservatory.ox.ac.uk/sites/files/migobs/soc.uk/sites/
- Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', p. 54.
- P. Hopkins, 'Young people and the Scottish independence referendum', *Political Geography*, Vol. 46, 2015, pp. 91-2; also Tierney, 'Legal issues surrounding the referendum on independence for Scotland', p. 364; and Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', p. 57.
- Haley and Regan, 'Bougainville democratic governance: desktop analysis', p. 18.
- Tierney, 'Legal issues surrounding the referendum on independence for Scotland', p. 366.
- The term 'purdah' is used to describe the period of time immediately before elections or referendums when restrictions on the activity of civil servants are in place (the term 'pre-election period' is also used). Its purpose is to support the principles that public money should not be spent in benefiting one side at the expense of another, and that those who hold public office have potentially more influence than others: Isobel White, 'Election "purdah" or the pre-election period', House of Commons [website], 30 March 2015, available at <a href="http://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN05262">http://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN05262</a> accessed 28 July 2016
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum: report on the referendum held on 18 September 2014', *Electoral Commission* [website], December 2014, pp. 38-9, available at <a href="http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/">http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/</a> data/assets/pdf file/0010/179812/Scottish-independence-referendum-report.pdf> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Convery and Harvey, 'Political engagement and the Scottish referendum'.
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum', pp. 23-7.
- Dardanelli and Mitchell, 'An independent Scotland? The Scottish National Party's bid for independence and its prospects', pp. 95-6; and Walker, 'International reaction to the Scottish referendum', p. 748.
- Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', p. 50.
- Hopkins, 'Young people and the Scottish independence referendum', pp. 91-2.
- Libby Brooks, 'Scottish independence: 97% register to vote in referendum', *The Guardian* [website], 12 September 2014, available at <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2014/sep/11/referendum-registered-voters-scotland-four-million-97-per-cent">http://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2014/sep/11/referendum-registered-voters-scotland-four-million-97-per-cent</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Convery and Harvey, 'Political engagement and the Scottish referendum'.
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum', pp. 42-7; and Graham Connelly and Jamie Kinlochan, 'Care to vote? Young people looked after by local authorities and the referendum on Scottish independence', *Strathprints* [website], 2014, available at <a href="http://strathprints.strath.ac.uk/48242/">http://strathprints.strath.ac.uk/48242/</a> accessed 28 July 2016.

- G. Baxter and R. Marcella, 'The 2014 Scottish independence referendum: a study of voters' online information behaviour', *Information Research*, Vol. 19, No. 4, December 2014, available at <a href="http://www.informationr.net/ir/19-4/infres194.html">http://www.informationr.net/ir/19-4/infres194.html</a> accessed 5 July 2015; and UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum', p. 84.
- BBC, 'Electoral Commission says Scottish independence referendum was "well run", BBC News [website], 25 June 2015, available at <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-scotland-politics-33240660">http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-scotland-politics-33240660</a> accessed 28 July 2016; see also UK Electoral Commission, 'Report on the regulation of campaigners at the independence referendum held on 18 September 2014', Electoral Commission [website], June 2015, available at <a href="http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/data/assets/pdf">http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/data/assets/pdf</a> file/0018/190521/Casework-and-spending-report.pdf</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Baxter and Marcella, 'The 2014 Scottish independence referendum'.
- <sup>95</sup> Convery and Harvey, 'Political engagement and the Scottish referendum'.
- Convery and Harvey, 'Political engagement and the Scottish referendum', p. 9.
- Howard Tummer and Peter Ayton, 'Media bias and the Scottish referendum: BBC gets the blame as usual', *The Conversation* [blog], 17 September 2014, available at <a href="https://theconversation.com/media-bias-and-the-scottish-referendum-bbc-gets-the-blame-as-usual-31759">https://theconversation.com/media-bias-and-the-scottish-referendum-bbc-gets-the-blame-as-usual-31759</a>> accessed 28 July 2016; and Libby Brooks, 'Scottish referendum campaign posed challenges for media', *The Guardian* [website], 19 September 2014, available at <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/media/2014/sep/19/scottish-referendum-campaign-media">http://www.theguardian.com/media/2014/sep/19/scottish-referendum-campaign-media</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Mariola Tarrega, 'Managing the media and politicians' relationship in the context of the independence referendums in Scotland and Catalonia', paper presented at European Consortium for Political Research's General Conference 2014, 'The Scottish independence referendum: media, the campaigns and the public', Glasgow, 6 September 2014, available at <a href="http://ecpr.eu/events/paneldetails.aspx?PanelID=3181&EventID=14">http://ecpr.eu/events/paneldetails.aspx?PanelID=3181&EventID=14</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- A. Schuck and C.H. de Vreese, 'Public support for referendums: the role of the media', West European Politics, Vol. 34, No. 2, 2011, pp. 181-207.
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum', p. 48.
- W. Wirth, Jörg Matthes, Christian Schemer, Martin Wettstein, Thomas Friemel, Regula Hänggli and Gabriele Siegert, 'Agenda building and setting in a referendum campaign: investigating the flow of arguments among campaigners, the media, and the public', Journalism & Mass Communication, Vol. 87, No. 2, 2010, pp. 328-45, available at <a href="http://www.friemel.com/docs/Wirthetal 2010">http://www.friemel.com/docs/Wirthetal 2010</a> IMCO Argument-AS.pdf> accessed 28 July 2016.
- S. Quinlan, M. Shephard and L. Paterson, 'Online discussion and the 2014 Scottish independence referendum: flaming keyboards or forums for deliberation?', *Electoral Studies*, Vol. 38, June 2015, pp. 192-205, available at <a href="https://pure.strath.ac.uk/portal/en/publications/online-discussion-and-the-2014-scottish-independence-referendum(a28e2569-d918-434a-8bd7-80fe87a2edfc)/export.html">https://pure.strath.ac.uk/portal/en/publications/online-discussion-and-the-2014-scottish-independence-referendum(a28e2569-d918-434a-8bd7-80fe87a2edfc)/export.html</a> accessed 6 July 2015; Dominic Ponsford, 'Survey reveals importance of media in helping Scots make referendum decision', *Press Gazette* [website], 16 October 2014, available at <a href="http://www.pressgazette.co.uk/survey-reveals-importance-media-helping-scots-make-referendum-decision">https://www.pressgazette.co.uk/survey-reveals-importance-media-helping-scots-make-referendum-decision</a> accessed 28 July 2016; and Brian McNair, '#indyref: the Scottish media and the independence referendum', *The Conversation* [blog], 17 February 2015, available at <a href="https://theconversation.com/indyref-the-scottish-media-and-the-independence-referendum-37584">https://theconversation.com/indyref-the-scottish-media-and-the-independence-referendum-37584</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- For a summary and analysis of the different polls, see 'Whatscotlandthinks.org', available at <a href="http://whatscotlandthinks.org/opinion-polls">http://whatscotlandthinks.org/opinion-polls</a> accessed 28 July 2016; also Walker, 'International reaction to the Scottish referendum', p. 751; Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', p. 62; and John Curtice, 'Scotland's referendum: can we trust the polls?', *The Conversation* [blog], 23 March 2014, available at <a href="https://theconversation.com/scotlands-referendum-can-we-trust-the-polls-24674">https://theconversation.com/scotlands-referendum-can-we-trust-the-polls-24674</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Magnus Gardham, "The "vow" did not sway the referendum result, new research shows', *The Herald Scotland*, 26 March 2015, available at <a href="http://www.heraldscotland.com/politics/scottish-politics/the-vow-did-not-sway-the-referendum-result-new-research-shows.121704244">http://www.heraldscotland.com/politics/scottish-politics/the-vow-did-not-sway-the-referendum-result-new-research-shows.121704244</a>; and James Cook, 'What now for the 'vow'?', *BBC News* [website], 1 October 2014, available at <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-29443603">http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-29443603</a>> both accessed 28 July 2016.

- Chris Green, 'General Election 2015: how the Scottish referendum has shaped this year's battle' *The Independent* [website], 22 April 2015, available at <a href="http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/generalelection/general-election-2015-how-the-scottish-referendum-has-shaped-this-years-battle-10196746.html">http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/generalelection/general-election-2015-how-the-scottish-referendum-has-shaped-this-years-battle-10196746.html</a>; also Peter Geoghegan, *The People's Referendum: Why Scotland will never be the same again*, Luath Press Ltd: Edinburgh, 2014, abstract available at <a href="http://www.luath.co.uk/peoples-referendum.html">http://www.luath.co.uk/peoples-referendum.html</a>> both accessed 28 July
- John Haglegam, 'Traditional leaders and governance in Micronesia', discussion paper 98/2, Research School of Pacific and Asian Studies, ANU: Canberra, 1998, available at <a href="https://digitalcollections.anu.edu.au/handle/1885/41819">https://digitalcollections.anu.edu.au/handle/1885/41819</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- UNESCO, 'Household literacy survey 2011 in Eastern Highlands province and Autonomous Region of Bougainville, Papua New Guinea, 2013', available at <a href="http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0022/002250/225035e.pdf">http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0022/002250/225035e.pdf</a> accessed 28 July 2016; and Haley and Regan, 'Bougainville democratic governance', p. 9.
- Regan, 'Bougainville', pp. 71-96; and personal interview with Anthony Regan at ANU on 3 July 2015.
- 109 Regan, 'Bougainville', pp. 71-96.
- Jacob Bercovitch, Kwei-Bo Huang and Chung-Chian Teng (eds.), Conflict Management, Security and intervention in East Asia: third-party mediation in regional conflict, Routledge: London, 2008, p. 27, available at <a href="https://books.google.com.au/books?id=GRqPlwVz6t8C&pg=PA27&lpg=PA27&dq=the+use+of+third+party+in+solomon+islands&source">https://books.google.com.au/books?id=GRqPlwVz6t8C&pg=PA27&lpg=PA27&dq=the+use+of+third+party+in+solomon+islands&source</a> accessed 28 July 2016; and Reuben R.E. Bowd, 'Simple solutions to complex matters: identifying fundamental principles of alternative dispute resolution in the multinational effort to broker a resolution to the Bougainville "crisis", Working Paper No. 414, Strategic and Defence Studies Centre, ANU: Canberra, May 2009, p. 7.
- Electoral Management Board of Scotland, "Timing of the count and declaration of result for the Scotlish independence referendum 2014: an issues paper/consultation, November 2013', Elections Scotland [website], available at <a href="www.electionsscotland.info/emb/download/downloads/id/52/count-timing-for-2014-scottish-in-dependence-referendum+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=au">www.electionsscotland.info/emb/download/downloads/id/52/count-timing-for-2014-scottish-in-dependence-referendum+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=au</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- These instructions include details on planning, staffing, training, venues, managing contractors and suppliers, maintaining the integrity of the referendum, raising awareness and accredited observers and the Electoral Commission representative: see *Elections Scotland* [website], available at <a href="http://www.electionsscotland.info/emb/homepage/2/about\_us">http://www.electionsscotland.info/emb/homepage/2/about\_us</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum', p. 125.
- Dominic Gover, 'Scottish independence: civil unrest and polling day violence feared', International Business Times [website], 15 September 2014, available at <a href="http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/scottish-independence-civil-unrest-polling-day-violence-feared-1465557">http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/scottish-independence-civil-unrest-polling-day-violence-feared-1465557</a> accessed 28 July 2016; also Macer Hall, 'Police out in force as VIOLENCE hangs over historic Scottish independence referendum, Express [website], 19 September 2014, available at <a href="http://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/512175/Voting-under-way-for-historic-Scottish-independence-referendum">http://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/512175/Voting-under-way-for-historic-Scottish-independence-referendum</a> accessed 28 July 2016; and Nigel Morris and James Cusick, 'Scottish independence: historic day marred by isolated reports of intimidation, abuse and violence', The Independent [website], 18 September 2014, available at <a href="http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/scottish-independence/scottish-independence-historic-day-marred-by-isolated-reports-of-intimidation-abuse-and-violence-9741987.html">http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/scottish-independence/scottish-independence-historic-day-marred-by-isolated-reports-of-intimidation-abuse-and-violence-9741987.html</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum', p. 127.
- For more detailed information on the observers who attended and the governance, see UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum'.
- See media commentary on the response of Russian observers at <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/politics/2014/sep/19/russia-calls-foul-scottish-referendum">http://www.theguardian.com/politics/2014/sep/19/russia-calls-foul-scottish-referendum</a>; Quebec observers at <a href="http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/quebec-observers-react-to-scottish-referendum-vote-1.2770649">http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/quebec-observers-react-to-scottish-referendum-vote-1.2770649</a>; and American observers at <a href="http://www.sott.net/article/287022-American-constitutional-expert-and-accredited-international-observer-at-Scottish-independence-referendum-doubtful-about-votes-official-outcome">http://www.sott.net/article/287022-American-constitutional-expert-and-accredited-international-observer-at-Scottish-independence-referendum-doubtful-about-votes-official-outcome</a> all accessed 28 July 2016.

- UK Electoral Commission, 'Scottish independence referendum'; and UK Electoral Commission's webpage on electoral fraud, available at <a href="http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/electoral-fraud/electoral-fraud-responsibilities#data">http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/electoral-fraud/electoral-fraud-responsibilities#data</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Autonomous Bougainville Government and PNG Government, 'Joint review of Bougainville's autonomy arrangements by the Government of Papua New Guinea and the Autonomous Government of Bougainville as at 1 August 2013', as reported in *Bougainville News* [website], p. ix, available at <a href="https://bougainvillenews.files.wordpress.com/2015/03/joint-review-of-autonomy-arrangements-jsb-and-rc-approved-joint-resolutions.pdf">https://bougainvillenews.files.wordpress.com/2015/03/joint-review-of-autonomy-arrangements-jsb-and-rc-approved-joint-resolutions.pdf</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Autonomous Bougainville Government and PNG Government, 'Joint review of Bougainville's autonomy arrangements by the Government of Papua New Guinea and the Autonomous Government of Bougainville as at 1 August 2013'.
- Haley and Regan, 'Bougainville democratic governance', p. 7.
- Autonomous Bougainville Government and PNG Government, 'Joint review of Bougainville's autonomy arrangements by the Government of Papua New Guinea and the Autonomous Government of Bougainville as at 1 August 2013'.
- This was also reinforced by personal communication on 3 July 2015 with Anthony Regan, who had recently spent time in Bougainville providing advice on issues relating to the referendum.
- Tim Oliver, "To be or not to be in Europe: is that the question? Britain's European question and an in/out referendum', *International Affairs*, Vol. 91, Issue 1, January 2015, pp. 77-91; Matt Qvortrup, *A Comparative Study of Referendums: Government by the people*, Manchester University Press: Manchester, 2005; and Tierney, *Constitutional Referendums*.
- Wallis, 'Nation-building, autonomy arrangements, and deferred referendums', p. 323; and Autonomous Bougainville Government and PNG Government, 'Joint review of Bougainville's autonomy arrangements by the Government of Papua New Guinea and the Autonomous Government of Bougainville as at 1 August 2013', pp. 88-93.
- New Caledonia was the scene of violent secessionist conflict in the 1980s. A peace agreement (the Noumea Accord) provided for greater autonomy and a referendum to be held between 2014 and 2018. Recent media reports cite increasing secessionist sentiment as the window for a referendum has opened: see, for example, ABC, 'New Caledonia elections: French loyalists win, independence supporters gain ground', ABC [website], 12 May 2014, available at <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-05-12/an-new-caledonia-elections/5445380">http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-05-12/an-new-caledonia-elections/5445380</a> accessed 28 July 2016.
- Matt Qvortrup, 'The 'Neverendum'?: A history of referendums and independence', *Political Insight*, Vol. 4, No. 2, 2013, pp. 4-7, available at <a href="http://eds.a.ebscohost.com/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?sid=a651c8b7-c43b-48d0-927c-22bd23784069%40sessionmgr4003&vid=41&hid=4103">http://eds.a.ebscohost.com/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?sid=a651c8b7-c43b-48d0-927c-22bd23784069%40sessionmgr4003&vid=41&hid=4103</a> accessed 5 July 2015.
- European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission), 'Code of good practice on referendums', as adopted by the Council for Democratic Elections at its 19th meeting in Venice, 16 December 2006, and the Venice Commission at its 70th plenary session in Venice, 16-17 March 2007, available at <a href="http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD%282007%29008-e">http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD%282007%29008-e</a> accessed 5 July 2015.
- Neil Walker, 'Scotland's constitutional future: interdependent independence or independent interdependence?', Edinburgh School of Law Research Paper No. 2013/05, Social Science Research Network [website], available at <a href="http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2227643">http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2227643</a> accessed 5 July 2015.
- Adam, 'Self-determination and the use of referendums', pp. 47-66.
- 131 Qvortrup, 'The 'Neverendum'?, p. 6.
- Tierney, *Constitutional Referendums*, Chapter 3.
- Sung Yong Lee and Roger MacGinty, 'Context and postconflict referendums', *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics*, Vol. 18, No. 1, 2012, pp. 43-64.
- See, for example, Andrew Dorman, 'More than a storm in a teacup: the defence and security implications of Scottish independence', *International Affairs*, Vol. 90, No. 3, 2014, pp. 679-96; Christian Kaunert, Sarah Leonard, Helena Carrapico and Stephen Rozee, 'The governance of justice and internal security in Scotland: between the Scottish independence referendum and British

decisions on the EU', *European Security*, Vol. 23, No. 3, 2014, pp. 344-63; Malcolm Chalmers, 'Dissolution and defence', *The RUSI Journal*, Vol. 159, No. 2, April/May 2014, pp. 30-37; John MacDonald, 'A blessing in disguise? Scottish independence and the end of the UK nuclear posture', *European Security*, Vol. 23, No. 3, 2014, pp. 326-43; and Colin Fleming and Carmen Gebhard, 'Scotland, NATO, and transatlantic security', *European Security*, Vol. 23, No. 3, 2014, pp. 307-25.

- Tierney, 'Legal issues surrounding the referendum on independence for Scotland', p. 390.
- Belloni, 'The birth of South Sudan and the challenges of statebuilding', pp. 411-29

# **Additional reading**

- Flitton, Daniel, 'The troubles in PNG Australia can't ignore', The Sunday Age, 1 June 2014, p. 27.
- Hakalitas, Sebastian, 'Bougainville needs to do more before referendum', *Papua New Guinea Post Courier*, 30 January 2015, p. 20.
- Hamilton, Paul, 'Converging nationalisms: Quebec, Scotland, and Wales in comparative perspective', *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics*, Issue 10, 2004, pp. 657-85.
- Kaybing, Anthony, 'Momis: referendum is guaranteed by law', *Papua New Guinea Courier*, 11 July 2014, p. 7.
- Ker-Lindsay, James, 'Understanding state responses to secession', *Peacebuilding*, Vol. 2, No 1, 2014, pp. 28-44.
- Lancaster, Robert, 'Intervening interests: humanitarian and pro-democratic intervention in the Asia-Pacific', *Australian International Law Journal*, Vol. 16, 2009, p. 103, available at **Error! Hyperlink reference not valid.>** accessed 28 July 2016.
- Laponce, Jean, 'Language and sovereignty referendums: the convergence effect', *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics*, Vol. 18, No. 1, pp. 113-28.
- Laracy, Laurentia Bernadette, 'Rejecting neo-colonialism the Supreme Court decision by which Papua New Guinea obtained independence', Occasional Paper Vol. 3, PNG Institute of National Affairs: Port Moresby, November 2006, p. 8.
- Lecouris, Andre, 'Sub-state nationalism in the Western world: explaining continued appeal', *Ethnopolitics*, Vol. 11, No. 3, September 2012, pp. 268-86.
- May, R.J., 'Papua New Guinea: disorderly democracy or dysfunctional state?', in Dennis Rumley, Vivian Louis Forbes and Christopher Griffin (eds.), *Australia's Arc of Instability: The political and cultural dynamics of regional security*, Springer: New York, 2006, pp. 151-70.
- Woodbury, Jo, 'Bougainville: the promised referendum and its implications for Australia', *Australian Defence Force Journal*, Issue 194, 2014, pp. 5-13.



http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html

